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OFT Participants: Vera Morgan, Vicenza HS; Deborah Pionk, Aviano ES; Linda Hogan, Incirlik Unit School; John Ochoa, Lajes Unit School; Eileen Kless, OFT European Director; Marie Sainz-Funaro, President OFT, Chief Spokesperson
DoDDS-E Participants: Jeanne Scharch, Chief Personnel Division, DoDDS-E; Mark Sullivan, Labor-Relations Specialist, Med District; Sam Menniti, Assistant Superintendent, Med District; Kathleen Reiss, Principal, Vicenza HS; Diana Ohman, Director, DoDDS-E; Linda Curtis, Deputy Director, DoDDS-E Chief Spokesperson
This is the first of this year’s regularly scheduled Joint Labor-Management Committee Meetings.  The next and second meeting of this school year will be held in Lajes on February 7, 2008.

New Positions.  OFT requested whether or not any new positions were being established in the bargaining unit.  Management replied that there have been no new positions established.
Information to the Union. Per the CBA OFT requested a list of employees in the bargaining unit, information on transfers and information on locally hired employees and CONUS employees. Management provided all of the information.  Lists of employees by school will be sent to LURs.  OFT also requested a list of awards granted to unit employees for the 06-07 school year.  Management replied that no awards had been issued to date.  Awards are in the process of being reviewed and sent to HQ.  Payout of awards is scheduled for the October 12 and October 26 pay periods.  Information can be provided after the processing is completed.

Timely receipt of orders through TOPS.  OFT commented that last spring there were long delays in receiving orders through TOPS even though employees had properly completed their paperwork.  OFT asked what actions were being taken to insure a more timely receipt of orders for this coming year.  DoDDS-E replied that DoDEA will review the travel orders processing procedures from last year to improve service and efficiency.  DoDDS-E will ensure that information is distributed to employees well in advance of the 2008 cycle to provide employees instructions and advice on requesting travel orders.  Management also said that some of the problems experienced last spring that delayed processing were because employees did not send in a current Anti-Terrorism (AT) Training Certificate, employees did not include supporting documentation for special requests, requests for retirement travel orders were delayed until the employee submitted the retirement application package, employees requested late amendments based on personal changes to travel plans.  Management went on to say that employees can assist in expediting their travel orders by

· Ensuring that an AT training certificate for themselves and any family members age 14 or older is submitted.

· Submitting a completed transportation agreement.

· Submitting documentation to support the request for travel for a new dependent or if requesting special authorizations in the orders, submit the documentation to support the request.  A memo or letter to explain the circumstances is recommended.  Often, the staff at DoDEA cannot determine exactly what the employee is asking for on the orders request.

· Submitting the required retirement application to support the request for orders.  Retirement travel orders cannot be issued until the DoDEA Benefits Unit has verified retirement eligibility.  Employees should complete the retirement package in January/February if they intend to request retirement travel orders in the spring.

· Finalizing travel plans prior to requesting travel orders, and delaying request for travel until after the transfer program (if applying for a transfer) thus alleviating the need to request amendments.  Employees ask for amendments after they received their travel orders because they have decided to ship a POV, or they want to change their alternate destination or other entitlements on their orders.  Some teachers who have applied for the Transfer Program still request RAT orders in January/February, prior to transfer notifications.  If a teacher receives a transfer, then RAT orders must be amended to include the PCS.  It is understood that some amendments are unavoidable and not within the employee’s control.  However, it should be noted that an excessive amount of amendments bogs down the processing and causes delays. 

While OFT agreed that in some cases employees did not complete the documentation properly, in too many cases, the correct information was sent to DoDEA even more than once and there were still unacceptable delays in receiving the orders.  In fact, in several cases once OFT intervened the orders were received immediately. OFT will put this item on the agenda as we get closer to requesting orders in the spring.

Spring Recess for 07-08 in Vicenza.  OFT assumes that there will be no recommendations for changes to the calendar and asked for confirmation. Management reported that there are currently no military command requests at the Mediterranean District for any change to the SY 2007-2008 calendar.  In the event such a request were to be made, it would be forwarded to DoDDS-E for coordination and facilitation with all affected parties IAW with requirements of the OFT agreement.

Status of Testing of Gradebook.  The Union asked whether or not testing been completed and what the results were.  DoDDS-E reported that it will be testing the new Gradebook program, “GradeSpeed’ from Campusware of San Antonio, TX during all of SY 07-08.  There are several benchmarks that must be reached as the year progresses.  Over 550 teachers at 60 different schools indicated last spring that they wanted to participate.  As school started, additional teachers asked to participate.  It is estimated that well over 600 teachers in Europe are using the program.  The technical issues that have arisen as gradebooks are created, user accounts initiated, data is transferred from SMS to GradeSpeed and grades are transferred from GradeSpeed to SMS have been handled by the DoDDS-E SIS Team and the vendor, usually within 1 day.  Response from teachers is anecdotal and positive.

Teachers have been setting up assignments and recording grades.  As counselors make scheduling changes, those changes are reflected in the teacher gradebooks.  Teachers can access their gradebooks from home, if they have an Internet connection, as well as at school.  Teachers can email progress reports to parents using the sponsor’s email address that is automatically downloaded to GradeSpeed.  DoDDS-E is currently verifying that grades are being updated automatically to SMS overnight.  This is important as the end of the quarter approaches

Testing of the parent portal, “Parent Connection” has begun with a few users and results are positive.  The information on the parent portal is correct and immediately accessible to parents.  Schools are being encouraged to recruit parent testers among their staffs.

The program has been stable and as long as the Internet is available, the program should be accessible to teachers.  More teachers are expected to join the test at the end of the first quarter.

Testing and troubleshooting will continue all year and a formal avenue for teachers to provide feedback will be available soon.

Visas and Passports.  The Union reported that this past summer many problems had been encountered by our educators in receiving visas and official passports. To avoid the problems encountered this summer and last, OFT asked what actions are being taken to insure the timely receipt of visas and official passports when educators have submitted requests well in advance. Management reported that DoDEA believes that passport and visa processing procedures are under control.  Quick response is provided to requests for assistance.  For the 2008 travel season, DoDEA will ensure that employees are reminded to check their passports for expiration well ahead of the travel season and to request a visa immediately if needed.  DoDDS-E will also review our procedures.
Student Support Teams.  OFT asked for a description of student support teams, what they are, how people are selected, and whether or not there is additional compensation for serving on the support teams.  DoDDS-E reported that Student Support Teams address academic and behavioral concerns arising in the regular classroom.  The core team members are usually the student support staff at the school, including the school psychologist, counselor, nurse, administrator, and a regular educator.  Other members may be included on the team as appropriate.  There is no extra-duty compensation.  Support teams are not new to the school.  In the past they have been designated by various names, (e.g. Student Assistance Teams, Teacher Assistance Teams), and there have been diverse approaches or models among schools to address the typical problems that arise in the regular classroom. The teams are used to handle accommodation plans, referrals for ADHD, and as a resource to teachers.

Online booking of Travel (DTS).  OFT expressed concern about the implementation of the new Defense Travel System especially since the impact and implementation of the change was not negotiated.  OFT agreed to try the system for one month to see what glitches there are and then negotiate the impact of this change. OFT insists on the right to bargain the impact and implementation of the new system.  Just one question on the new system is how bargaining unit members will receive a travel advance since we do not have government credit cards.  OFT reminded DoDDS-E that there is a defense travel system labor relations guide.  Management was to involve the union in bargaining. OFT noted that there might be other implications for OFT bargaining unit members.  Management agreed that bargaining needs to take place.  In the meantime the following information was provided by DoDDS-E, much of which will be subject to negotiations including purchasing tickets privately and getting reimbursed.  Management’s response, “The information below refers to travel orders for training or workshops, not for travel orders requested through TOPS. As of October 1, 2007, the following process will be in place for school level employees to request travel orders and file for reimbursement:


Prior to the first request for travel orders, the employee will complete a self-registration form and return it to the DSO (via email, fax, or regular mail—EFT information may also be provided by telephone, but due to the length of the numbers requested, this option is not the preferred method as inaccurate recording of account numbers may delay payments).  All personal information (SSN, bank routing and account information) will be kept in a secure location available only to those who process the orders.  Completion of the form will only need to be done the first time an employee requests travel orders.


The district travel clerk will enter the travel information into the Defense Travel System (DTS).  All flights will be booked through the travel office.  There is no authorization for reimbursement of privately purchased tickets. The employee will receive the travel order electronically once it has been approved at the district.


Upon completion of travel, the employee will scan all receipts and send them to the district travel clerk for further processing in DTS.


Employees will receive payment of their travel claim by electronic means into the bank account listed on their self-registration form.

According to the 31 CFR 208: EFT Final Rule and the Debt Collection Improvement Act of 1996 section 310001 (x) Amendment to 31U.S.C.3332, government employees are to use the EFT direct deposit for any payments or reimbursements by the Federal Government.  Therefore all travelers are required to provide EFT information for use in DTS to be reimbursed for travel.  Management will provide a safe and secure means of safeguarding personal information.

Management also reported that it is currently working on the self-registration form to make it as user friendly as possible.  Use of DTS will be required and provides a much more streamlined and efficient means for providing travel orders and receiving reimbursement.”  Subsequent to the meeting, OFT was notified that pay advances can be had by taking orders to the finance office.  Since the JLMC meeting, many problems have surfaced with DTS and getting orders.  More than ever OFT will insist on negotiations.  More information to follow.
Partnerships “Outside the Gate”.  DoDEA has recently established a new program in which it provides services and training to non-DoDEA communities servicing military students, e.g., Hawaii.  OFT asked how this program works.  Management replied that the Educational Partnership Program responds to Congressional direction (Section 574(d) of the FY 2007 National Defense Authorization Act (P.L. 109-364) to ease the transition of military dependent students to Local Education Agencies (LEAs) as a result of global rebasing, base closure and force structure changes.  The DoDEA has nationally recognized expertise and success in educating military children.  In spite of the frequent moves of military families, the DoDEA’s academic standards and strategies consistently result in student test scores above the National average. The DoDEA’s expertise and experience in developing rigorous and successful academic programs will be shared with those stateside school districts serving military impacted communities.  The Partnership program’s emphasis will be on collaborations and agreements with affected stateside school systems to assist them in developing instructional programs similar to those in the DoDEA schools.  The ultimate goal of the program is to ensure that a high quality educational program is provided to all military dependents living both inside and outside the gates of military installations.  The collaboration between DoDEA and the LEAs will

a. Ensure high quality educational programs for the school age children of military families.

b. Promote academic and social/emotional support for transitioning students from DoDEA to non-DoDEA schools.

c. Create legislation and policy enhancements and understandings that will impact a military child’s success. 

d. Extend student learning through online/virtual opportunities.  

Impacted local educational agencies will be afforded the full range of DoDEA educational enhancements and strategies or selected ones that best meet the needs of the district or school.  The Educational Partnership Initiative consists of (1) Partnership Development - developing partnerships with schools and districts that focus on best (instructional) practices and transition support services, (2) Legislation and Policy - negotiating agreements with state and local government that reduce the transition issues military children face, and (3) Extended Learning - providing online and virtual school opportunities for students and teachers that enhance student learning.  



OFT asked whether or not this is funded through the DoDEA budget and, if so, how much is targeted for this program.  Management reported that DoDEA funded this legislative requirement out of existing resources.  Funding for this initiative was offset by realigning current DoDEA baseline FTEs and funding resulting from the decline in enrollment and school closures associated with Global Rebasing.  $2.4 million has been identified for initial start-up costs.  Out-year funding requirements are under review.
The Union asked what positions were established to carry out this program and whether or not it was a permanent initiative.  DoDDS-E replied that five (5) FTEs were reflected in our budget submission in FY2008.  However, an additional 17 FTEs were reprogrammed from HQ/OSD.  OFT inquired about what will be cut from the DoDEA programs to fund this program.  Management responded that no existing programs were reduced for this initiative.  As directed by Mr. Michael Dominguez, Principal Deputy, Office of the Under Secretary of the Defense, Dr. Tafoya was directed to implement (Section 574(d) of the FY 2007 National Defense Authorization Act (P.L. 109-364).  In a memorandum dated June 28, 2007, Dr. Tafoya officially established the Educational Partnership Directorate.

Staffing problems.  OFT reported that this year there were problems with understaffing and overstaffing that seemed to be worse than other years.  This caused a real hardship in some schools, e.g., Rota and Lajes, where the K and primary grades were understaffed.  Recognizing that this is a difficult issue to get a handle on, OFT asked what can be done to better project staffing needs.  Management reported that rather than using just the projected overall enrollments for each school as the basis for staffing, DoDDS-E will look at the projected enrollments by grade levels in order to be more accurate.  Management will also need to look at historical events/trends.  For example, troops were sent to Iraq five years ago.  It is significant that during special times as these, birth rates rise.  Therefore, the higher enrollments in kindergarten classes this year should not have come as a surprise.  While the shortages in this area did cause some distress at the beginning of this school year, the districts have addressed these problem areas.  DoDDS-E continues to monitor enrollments and staffing in all areas to make appropriate adjustments, where possible, during the first month of school.

Sure Start Dates.  OFT commented that this year there were changes made to the dates of the Sure Start program.  Management reported that on page 72 of the DRAFT 2007 Sure Start Guidance it states that Sure Start students will begin the school year later than other students and be released earlier than other students.  The delay allows Sure Start staff time to review all student applications and select students, inform all parents of children selected and those put on a waiting list or not chosen, conduct home visits, meet with the Advisory Committee and other essential community partners, arrange classrooms according to the prescribed room arrangement, write the four component plans with members of the community, and attend the required Sure Start training(s).” NOTE: The two week delay includes attending “the required Sure Start training(s).” There is also indication for new programs to begin with a three-week delay.  It should be noted that the wording in the DRAFT Sure Start Guidance states “for new programs”, not new teachers.  This delay was due to the fact that new programs were responsible for publicity of the Sure Start program, forming a new Sure Start Advisory and completing the initial set up of the classroom.  At this time, there are no “new programs” in DoDDS-Europe. Since Sure Start is not a mandatory program there is no specified number of instructional days.  The number of days that Sure Start students are in attendance does not affect any certification requirements for NCA or teacher certification.  The Area office sends out Sure Start suggested start and end dates with emphasis on "no later than".  Districts and schools have made the final determination to meet the needs of their specific communities. Sure start dates will be reviewed for next year so that there is less confusion.

Heat and Cold in School Buildings.  The Union reported that this year at the beginning of school in some locations, Sigonella HS in particular, temperatures reached unhealthy levels. In another school, Incirlik, temperatures during the year at school are either too hot or too cold.  In the past, OFT and DoDDS had a “hot weather schedule” whereby school could start early and end early to avoid being in school during the hottest part of the day.  This was not implemented this year.  Management reported that DoDDS-E provided guidance to principals in 2003; however, there is no particular threshold in this guidance or any regulations known to cover this issue.  Management went on to discuss various websites that discuss levels of humidity and threshold temperatures.  OFT reported that the issue of hot weather conditions was litigated at least twice and that the OFT prevailed.  Appropriate arrangements were made to make classrooms more comfortable.  OFT suggested that rather than provide lots of policies and guidelines we try to plan ahead when we know that the weather is going to be hot and air conditioners are not working.  DoDDS-E agreed to look at this issue and how we can implement a hot weather schedule when necessary.

Resolutions from OFT Spring Convention.  OFT reported that during the spring 2007 convention, several resolutions were passed which require that some action be taken.  They are listed below.

a) Online testing

“Whereas significant problems were noted with the online testing implemented this year (poor graphic display; developmentally inappropriate skill requirements for third graders); limited information regarding format, purpose and use; failure to include information to teachers responsible for testing accommodations; poor alignment with standards and instruction; internet use difficulties; and two-week interruption in classroom instruction, internet use and computer lab use, be it resolved that OFT vigorously proposes discontinuation of online testing as currently implemented.”  OFT raised this issue at the table and it was suggested by management that it be raised with DoDEA.  (See note below.) 

b) Consolidation of Pay and Personnel

“Whereas there were major problems with pay and personnel during the 1997 consolidation of services and whereas DoDDS educators suffered greatly under that consolidation and whereas it has taken ten years to begin to recover from that consolidation, be it resolved that DOD take any and all steps necessary to prevent another meltdown when consolidating services once again.” Management reported that the new system will begin on 24 October and are hopeful that it will work.  OFT will continue to monitor this system and take action if it does not work.

c) Excessive Paperwork

“Whereas teachers continue to have excessive requests for paperwork such as SIP reports, AP syllabi, special education referrals, and cumbersome field trip request forms, all of which detract from time spent in preparation and direct student contact, be it resolved that DoDDS do everything possible to streamline reporting procedures.”  Management made no suggestions but reported that the form from the admin guide will be distributed by the DSO to be used to by all schools for field trip approval.  OFT is collecting data on the amount of time spent on paperwork that takes time away form educational activities.

d) AP Teacher Evaluation
“Whereas there is a question on whether or not there should be open enrollment for Advanced Placement classes and whereas teachers are being judged on scores made by students in Advanced Placement class and whereas it has been reported that students benefit from participation in Advanced Placement classes, be it resolved that given the open enrollment policy for Advanced Placement classes, AP teachers not be judged on the quality of their teaching based on the AP scores.  Be it further resolved that DoDEA choose between an open enrollment policy for AP classes or high AP test scores but not both when tied to teacher accountability.”  (See note below)

NOTE:  Dr. Tafoya, Dr. Miles, Ms. Ohman and Dr. Curtis visited with the LURs during training on Wednesday, 3 October.  Among other issues online testing and AP courses were discussed.  Both issues are under review by DoDEA since they understand that there are concerns with both the online testing and the way AP is currently implemented including approval of courses.  OFT is optimistic that changes will be made and have had representatives at both the science online testing workshop and AP.

Summer School Program.  The Union asked for an update on the 2007 summer school program.  Management provided comments made by teachers in the Med District including, “Some lessons difficult for younger students.  Range of grade levels was broad, maybe a K-1, 2-3, and 4-5 would work better. Certain supplies and books were missing. Great to have materials before the Friday afternoon before school starts! Real microscopes in grades 3-5 would be more useful. Significant modification was needed to match student level and appropriateness. Need materials earlier. Need materials earlier. Train the principal about the participant numbers and procedure of acceptance (23 were placed in the 3-5 program).”  Management also reported that the decision to host summer enrichment was made late because of budgetary constraints.  Overall the program was well received and teachers enjoyed teaching it.  There were 152 slots for on-line high school courses.  All slots were filled.  At this time we do not have data on the completion rate for these courses.  We do not know if the summer programs will be continued next school year.
General Information on Personnel Issues.   OFT discussed ways to keep educators informed on personnel issues, e.g., student travel, PCS, shipment of goods before they run into a problem because of lack of knowledge.   OFT will provide information that it has through the weekly updates but asked that management come up with a systematic way to provide useful information on personnel issues.  Management reported that information is provided through the Friday Directives and on the DoDDS-E website.  HRO is investigating other means of getting information to the field, including through use of Blackboard.  DoDDS-E will look at producing a newsletter or guidebook.

Realignment/Base/School Closings/Moves OFT requested the projections for drawdown of troops and school closings.  In addition to the schools scheduled to close in 07-08, OFT requested an update on which schools are will reduce significantly in size for school years 08-09, 09-10.  Management provided the following information: Summer 08 Transformation Actions: 

Verified closures: Darmstadt ES/MS, Argonner ES, Hanau MS/HS, Wuerzburg ES/MS, Wuerzburg HS, Gaeta ES.

Verified consolidations: Aviano MS and Aviano HS will become Aviano MS/HS,  AFNORTH ES and AFNORTH HS will become AFNORTH ES/HS, Livorno school will remain a K-8.  The structure for middle vs. self contained classrooms will be determined by local administration once the manning documents are received. 

OFT requested clarification on the possibility that Seville would close next year and students be sent to a private school.  Management reported that at the present time there is no plan to close Seville ES/MS.  
Vera/VSIP.  OFT requested an update on Vera/VSIP given the proposed realignment of military forces and cutbacks in Europe will DoDEA/DoDDS-E.  OFT also requested information on the possibility of changing the number of year’s requirement for VERA.

Management reported that DoDDS-Europe has requested permission from DoDEA to offer VERA during SY 07-08 since the possibility exists for over 150 educators to be displaced due to school closures.  VERA provides an opportunity for individuals who want to retire early to do so, freeing up a position for someone who may not be ready or eligible to retire.  However, there has been no timeline for applications as of this date.  The requirements for VERA will remain the same.  There will not be a request for Voluntary Separation Incentive Pay (VSIP) since funding continues to be limited.

Update on school maintenance and school construction. The Union requested the most recent information regarding the status of school construction and school maintenance for schools in the OFT bargaining unit. The following information was provided:

a.
Mediterranean District MILCON

i. Rota High School – Project was awarded the last week in September. The Construction Contract Agency is NAVFAC.

ii. Vicenza Elementary and Middle Schools – The Technical Evaluation and Source Selection Boards have just been completed. The project is currently under legal review. The project was awarded the last week in September.  The Construction Contract Agency is NAVFAC.

b.
Mediterranean District School Maintenance Projects – The following maintenance projects are scheduled to be awarded by 30 Sep 07:

i. Lajes Unit School – Electrical Assessment and Electrical System repairs.

ii. Vicenza School Complex – Replace Carpet with Tile in Elementary School; Replace School Complex 1st Floor Hallway with Tile.

iii. Livorno Unit School – Various AT/FP Enhancements (Access Control, Fencing, CCTV and PA System).

iv. Incirlik Roof Repair – Contract was awarded in May 07, however the contractor is in the process of defaulting.  Resolution is presently ongoing with results pending.  The contracting agent is the Corps of Engineers.

c.
Bahrain Maintenance/Construction Projects:

i. Door Projects - $98,417 USD--Replacement of 15 doors to include front & back (to be done over winter recess).

ii. Mylar on Window - $53,833 USD--Funded (to be done ASAP and over the winter recess).

iii. Security cameras (8 cameras) -$14,771 USD--This includes 3 cameras at the 3 main entrances with CTV system at 2 locations inside, installation of those as well as additional cameras on the perimeter.

iv. Duress Alarm System Replacement - $16,225 USD--Funded at this time.

v. HVAC Shut Off - $USD 23,786--Funded at this time.  Safety & Security issue to allow AC system shut down in emergency. 

vi. Bollards Around School - $43,997 USD-- Funded at this time.  Additional Safety & Security issue.

vii. Sand Replacement on ES playground - (UFR)--Funding is unknown at this time.

viii. Exterior Lighting - $181,000 USD—Funded at this time.

OFT noted that were problems when someone was not on site during the summer, sometimes work just did not happen and offered as an example what happened in Rota when this past summer when funded needed to be moved.  Apparently no one was around to approve that and had there been someone around, asking the question, the work would have gone forward.  Management responded that each administrator leaves someone in charge and that person is responsible. Management will continue to reiterate the procedures and monitor summer supervision plans.  The OFT noted that the magnetic key cards in Vicenza still need work.  

Budget information. OFT requested budget information for the Med District and Bahrain including funding for EDC, workshops for teachers, construction and maintenance by school, TDY, supplies.  Management provided OFT with a budget for FY ’07 for all schools in the Mediterranean and Bahrain. 

SMS Program.   The Union asked for an update on SIS aka SMS.  Management reported an overall improvement to SMS for teachers and counselors.  OFT will continue to monitor the impact of SMS/SIS and its impact on teachers and will ask educators to provide feed back if there are problems.  Management reported that the following was done to improve the program:

· Upgrade to Version 6.6.1 occurred as planned on August 21.  Most major issues with the 6.6.0 upgrade were corrected, but several remain. 
· SIS Team Training week – The District SIS ETs reported for duty on August 13 and used the week to receive training on school setup, GradeSpeed and other topics that assisted them in getting schools ready to open.  They used the time on August 21 and August 22 to train new registrars and counselors.

· Performance – SMS has been stable and performance good.  Power outages or Internet problems have occasionally cut users off at some sites.

· School Opening – Many counselors worked during the weekend before classes started to finalize schedules and they were able to do that.  We have no reports of major failures.  Students had schedules and teachers could take attendance starting on the first day of school as long as their SMS login and password were correct.

· Teacher logins – SIS ETs handled many requests for IDs and password changes, particularly for staff members who had changed schools.

· SMS Gradebook Program – in use by approximately 400 teachers; is being enabled only for teachers who wish to use the program, reducing unnecessary transactions in SMS for unused gradebooks.  A number of teachers are testing the new web based gradebook program “GradeSpeed’ (This is reported at another agenda item.)

· SIS Steering Committee met in July to review the results of the focus groups held last spring.  Functional requirements for a new SIS are being written.

Air Inspection at Incirlik.  OFT requested a status report on the inspection to be done on the air quality at Incirlik.  Management responded that Incirlik Base Environmental Engineering has just received the written results and is in the process of writing their report.  It is estimated that the report will be available on/about 9 October.  A copy will be provided to the school.

The good news is that the results showed no detection/presence of the chemicals. OFT received a copy of the report.  OFT asked for the final report when released on October 9, 2007.  
EDC Implementation.  OFT requested clarification on the EDC implementation directives particularly for Turkey, which are different than the rest of the District.  Management responded that it was a DSO decision to give the direction to both schools in Turkey to dialogue and standardize their pay bands/hours for “like/similar” EDC positions in accordance with the DoDDS-E Recommended Funding Charts.  The DoDDS-E recommended pay bands/hours are the same for “like/similar” activities for both Ankara and Incirlik and were developed at the meeting in Wiesbaden, attended by Union and teacher representatives.  Due to anomalies internal to the Mediterranean DSO management of EDC funding last year, explicit direction was necessary.  OFT disagrees with the decision since all schools are using the recommended bands/hours with the option to go up or down a band.  Management agreed to discuss this further with the OFT. (Subsequent to the meeting, OFT met with management.  OFT recommended that the DSO meet with the Local Union Rep in Incirlik to discuss this further.)
Laptops for teachers.  OFT noted that teachers are being denied the possibility to carry home laptops.  Management distributed an SOP for teachers to check out laptops.  OFT asked for clarification.  Management stated that those teachers with laptops assigned to them would only require a once per year hand receipt. OFT noted that it began inquiries on this issue on 31 August.  Management had sent emails stating that an SOP would be shared.  The SOP written on 11 September 2007 was not received by the OFT until 1 October in response to this agenda item. OFT asked why there was a delay in communicating the SOP with the OFT.  Management offered no explanation. 
Laptops for AVID students.  OFT requested clarification on why the Mediterranean District had a policy that students in the AVID pilot program in Vicenza were not allowed to carry home computers.  This clearly interfered with the students’ academic success and with the AVID pilot.  While management offered no explanation as to why students were not allowed to take home laptops, their policy changed and management responded that all laptops allocated for students in the AVID program should be given out to these students, with hand receipts completed and on file, per direction from the Superintendent's meeting on 13-14 September 2007.  OFT feels that AVID students should have begun the school year with a laptop policy in place and any delays to full participation of the pilot program were unnecessary. 
Soggiorno costs.  OFT sought information on where teachers should apply for reimbursement for soggiorno costs.  Management responded that Vicenza, Naples, Aviano, and Sigonella have all confirmed that no soggiornos are being processed at this time as the Italian Government still has a hold on the process.  The Passport/Pass & ID offices I spoke with stated they are accepting soggiorno applications and the applicant will be given a letter stating they have applied for the soggiorno, but no soggiornos are being issued.  None of the offices are clear on whether or not fees will be associated with the soggiorno processing in the future, nor how to claim reimbursement for the fees. The Legal Office in Vicenza is also unclear on any processes at this time, although they are researching the issue.  OFT noted that a teacher already paid for his soggiorno and the soggiorno for his spouse and children at a cost of about 300 Euro.  Management responded that if a teacher has already paid for a Soggiorno, he should be reimbursed by filing a form 1164 local travel form.  Management did request that educators work through the normal process and continue to work through pass and id.  Presently, the State Department and DOD is trying to standardize the procedure without cost.  The DSO will track the costs of the soggiornos to be paid. 

Lesson plan on the web.  The Union noted that teachers in Incirlik are being asked to post lesson plans on the web.  OFT objected to this request and asked to bargain any impact and implementation of this request.  Management responded that the Mediterranean Superintendent is not aware of any such request.  The LUR and management will follow up on this issue.  

Schedule in Incirlik.  The OFT asked for an update on negotiations on the schedule for Incirlik unit school.  The OFT agreed to implement a schedule temporarily and an MOU was signed that will be in effect only to April 2008. OFT noted that the union conceded in order to move the school year forward; however the Union intends to pursue an improved schedule for Incirlik teachers and will continue to negotiate a new schedule prior to the April deadline.  If no agreement is reached, OFT will declare impasse and ask for assistance from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service and the Impasse Panel, if necessary.  OFT is hopeful that an agreement will be reached.  OFT also noted that it will negotiate only with DoDDS officials, not community members.

Use of classrooms by OFT for professional development.  OFT noted that GIFT classes had been held for years at DoDDS schools and requested clarification on the denial to use classrooms and computers by OFT at Naples ES.  Management responded that there was a misunderstanding of the request.  OFT uses the GIFT process and it is a recognized and supported program.  In the future, OFT is authorized to use classroom and other DoDDS-E equipment for educator professional development.   OFT acknowledges the continued partnership between DoDDS and the professional development offered through the OFT GIFT opportunities for teachers.
Timeliness issue on pay grievances.  The issue of declaring grievances as untimely had been raised in the past.  Pay grievances are again being declared untimely.  OFT will continue to ask educators who have pay issues to file a pay inquiry, file a grievance and submit a letter to DFAS, if necessary asking for a complete audit and a hearing before agreeing to any debt.  Management responded that grievances are either timely or untimely.  Each grievance involves a unique set of facts. Timeliness is determined based on a review of each set of individual facts relative to the grievance.  The CBA mandates that a grievance be filed within 15 days of the event precipitating the grievance.  In the case of the three (3) grievances that were rejected as untimely on September 14, each of the grievants received an indebtedness letter from DFAS specifying the particulars and given options in the letter to contest the DFAS notice.  Although the employees filed grievances contesting the particulars of the DFAS notice, they failed to grieve the particulars of the DFAS notice within the required 15 days.  Thus, the grievances were deemed untimely and were rejected.  We need to insure that we follow the agreement.  OFT noted that the date on a DFAS notice constitutes nothing and stands firm that with each new LES in which an error was not correct starts the clock over and that a pay issue that has not been corrected is always timely.  Management will work with HR to resolve the issue of timeliness and pay issues and recommended that employees include their pay inquiry sheet with their grievance as additional documentation.
Update on pay and personnel inquiries from DSO.  OFT noted that in the past a list of pay and personnel issues were given to the OFT regularly and asked that the updates be provided again.  Management agreed that the pay inquiry report would be provided to the Union on a monthly basis.  The report will be modified to remove the social security numbers of employees on the Open Inquiry List that is provided to the Union.

Debt Collection.  OFT questioned the policy that employees with debt less than a certain number of days old (30), can be deducted from their pay without a debt letter or explanation.  Management responded that if the debt is found within four pay periods of the creation of that debt, then DFAS can begin deductions.  Additionally, the Debt Collection Act makes allowances for the immediate processing of certain debts as stated below. Employees will never have more than 15% of their pay taken in one pay period.  According to DoD Financial Management Regulation, Volume 8, Chapter 8, page 17, collections will be processed in the following manner:

The Debt Collection Improvement Act of 1996, section 31001, relieved payroll offices from the requirement to give full panoply of due process for the overpayment of pay and allowances due to routine intra-agency pay adjustments that have occurred within the four pay periods preceding the adjustments for any adjustments that amounts to $50.00 or less OR that are attributable to:

a. Clerical errors

b. Administrative errors

c. Delays in processing pay documents

Several OFT representatives commented on the frustrations and inconsistencies of dealing with DFAS to gain information concerning their pay and LES problems.  OFT stands firmly that teacher pay issues deserve better communication and resolution and will continue to file grievances on all pay issues.

Update on controlling temperature at the Incirlik ES building.  At the previous JLMC meeting, there was a long discussion about the inability to open windows in Incirlik.  OFT requested a report on the actions that have been taken to control the temperature of the rooms at Incirlik ES and noted that the temperatures are completely inappropriate from very hot rooms to very cold rooms. Management responded that this is an issue regarding balancing the airflow of the HVAC.  A work order has been submitted but the balancing procedure can not be started until heating season arrives.  As of now there is no anticipated completion date.  OFT strongly objected and stated that since the HVAC is not regulated by air but by water, that the airflow work order would not solve the problem.  The air conditioners were removed from classrooms and the windows cannot be opened.  Right now, the school is not turning on the heat.  There is no air flow through the school.  Teachers and children get infected again and again.   OFT reiterated that this was not a problem until these windows were installed that cannot be opened. Management agreed will take this back with Steve Arn and will work on the issue and will get back to us before the next JLMC.  This issue has been ongoing for one year.  OFT is adamant that this issue be resolved.

Lack of cleanliness, Naples ES. Once again, OFT reported that Naples ES was not properly cleaned for the opening of the school year. This has been ongoing for several years.  Management stated that they would raise the issue with the cleaning contract people to work on a cleaner school.  That was the same answer provided in the past.  OFT will follow up on this concern at the May JLMC.

DRA MOU proposal for grades K-2   Teachers are being asked to use the DRA in grades K-2.  No MOU was signed with OFT for the implementation of this in the lower grades.  OFT proposed an MOU applying the same rules from the grade 3 MOU to schools that are administering the DRA to grades K-2.  Management responded that they needed to look at the data such as sub days and the number of schools administering the DRA to K-2.  OFT noted that an MOU must be signed.  Management will follow up on this ASAP.
Incirlik science labs under question.  OFT noted that community members are asking teachers about their instruction and use of science labs at Incirlik.  OFT objects to this interrogation and demand for information from teachers by non supervisors.  OFT will keep this as an open item until resolved. 
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